Southwest Colorado Council of Governments

July 8, 2011, 1:30 – 3:30 p.m.

La Plata County Courthouse – Anasazi Room, Durango

Members Present:

Greg Schulte, Archuleta County

Shawn Nau, La Plata County

Willy Tookey, San Juan County

Jason Wells, Town of Silverton

Dr. Rick Smith, Town of Bayfield
Ron LeBlanc, City of Durango

Ryan Mahoney, Town of Dolores

Ernie Williams, Dolores County (via phone)

Christina Rinderle, City of Durango

Bryce Capron, Town of Dove Creek

Jay Harrington, City of Cortez

David Mitchem, Town of Pagosa Springs

Guests:
Werner Heiber, 4CORE

Wanda Cason, Senator Udall’s Office

John Whitney, Senator Bennet’s Office

Ken Charles, DoLA

Frank Ohrtman, State Office of Information Technology

Susan Hakanson, La Plata County

Corey Bryndall, PacketRail

Charlie Powell, City of Durango

Todd Beckstead, Beckstead & Co. LLC

Staff/Consultants:
Laura Lewis Marchino

Ed Morlan

I. Call to order and Introductions
The meeting was called to order at 1:40 p.m. by Dr. Rick Smith, Chair.  Self-introductions were made.

II. Additions or Changes to the Agenda

There were several additions or changes to the agenda and added to New Business:  Willy Tookey asked that the Public Lands Center be added, Ken Charles wanted to make and announcement and Ron LeBlanc had an item to add under New Business.

III. Approval of Minutes from June 5, 2011*

The minutes were distributed prior to the meeting. Willy Tookey made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. Ron LeBlanc seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
IV. Officer and Committee Reports

A. Treasurer Report

i. Review and Approval of Financial Reports for June*

Bryce Capron reported on the June Financial Statements. Bryce referred the group to the Balance Sheet, Profit/loss and Budget-to-Actual through June 30, 2011.  In looking at the balance sheet, there is $62K in the bank account and accounts receivable of $12,855.  These financials do not reflect an additional $15,477 invoiced July 5th to DoLA for the telecom expenses and about $7, 294 in general COG expenses.

There were very few expenses in June.  Telecom costs included the Region 9 contract, Midstate Consulting, attorney fees and phone conferencing.  General COG expenses included primarily contract time.  
June’s profit and loss showed monthly expenses totaling $17,186.  The profit/loss Budget vs. Actual showed meeting expenses and travel to be higher than budgeted, but everything else was about what was expected.  David Mitchem made a motion to approve the June financials as presented.  Ron Le Blanc seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.
ii. DOLA reimbursements & status

Bryce reported that the Board packet included two spreadsheets showing the itemized 4th quarter DOLA reimbursement requests, for both the TA and telecom grants.  The TA grant appears to be on target for close-out as of October.  The SWCCOG has just about met their match of $20K and there is about $16K remaining to spend.  Staff has no concerns with spending the remaining funds in the staff category, but costs are under budget in the consultant category.  Staff requests reviewing the general SWCCOG budget at the August meeting.  The line items can see up to a 10% variation. The Telecom reimbursement was adjusted for the overage amount billed in December 2010. The report is included in the meeting materials.  

iii. Audit Update*

The auditor, Todd Beckstead, attended the July Board meeting and presented the final audit.  He said that all went well and the records are in good order and were readily supplied.  There were a couple of accounting issues that had to be addressed:

· One was the government match funding and recognizing it when the match is made.

· There was an adjustment to the over billing of the telecommunications grant. Todd said he also recommended additional internal control procedures to review the grant submissions.  Laura said that the grant invoices will be reviewed by Shirley and telecom grant reports are also signed by Ed.

· Todd also said that they looked into the single audit requirements and the DoLA funds are not subject to the single audit.  

Shawn Nau made the motion to accept the audit as presented.  Willy Tookey seconded the motion that passed with all in favor.

B. Telecommunication Committee Report
All telecommunications business has been moved to the July 15th meeting, however, a copy of next week’s community telecom meetings were distributed to the group.  Ernie made a request that the Dove Creek meeting not conflict with the County Commissioner meeting.  Ed said he would look at adding an additional meeting.
Jason reported that the Telecom Committee is meeting every two weeks.  He is concerned about the lack of technical support with Conor gone.  Laura reported that the SWCCOG should be hiring another AmeriCorps member in September.  The job description has been approved and it is the same scope of work.  The next Committee meeting is scheduled for July 20th at 3pm.

Shawn said he had heard from Julie Levy with BP about their possible interest in the telecommunications project.  Ed said that he has been in touch and is scheduling a meeting.  Julie is interested first as a school Board member, and also as a representative of BP.

C.  Committees

i. Legislative Committee report: Shawn Nau
The Legislative Committee did not meet but Ed asked if the SWCCOG wanted to be more active in the Qwest bill.  Jay said monitoring is fine but action might wake the sleeping giant (QWEST).  Jay said that some communities are pursuing this and that we should let them take the lead.

ii. Housing Committee report: Laura Lewis Marchino

The Southwest Housing Collaborative met June 9th for an all-day facilitation to develop a collaborative action plan.  They are meeting again on July 12th.  Colorado Housing Inc. will be closing their doors, though staying open as an organization.  There was discussion about what they would be doing with their properties and land.  Ryan Mahoney said that they are trying to divest their Dolores property.  There was discussion about whether this land should be used for affordable housing.  The Board would like to have the Housing groups present at the August meeting.
iii. Transit Committee report: 

The Transit Coordinating Council held a meeting on June 27th and is working to coordinate two action plans: the action plan that resulted from the Easter Seals training and the goals of the Coordinating Council.  A $13K application for the second year of Coordinating Council funds has been submitted and the group is waiting to hear if the application was successful.  

V. Old Business
A. CIRSA audit/training

The Board packet included a letter on the CIRSA audit results.  All went well and only a few Board members need to view the Public Officials Liability video>

B. Website Update

Since Conor left for his new position, this has not been worked on.  This will be a priority for the next month.

B. Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (put SWCCOG as reviewers)

The CEDS regional profile was distributed to SWCCOG members for their review.  There are also separate profiles for each county and copies of those will be distributed as well, if SWCCOG members are interested.  Laura explained the review process and also noted that to-date; the State Bottom Up Plan is not yet posted on the website. That Plan link will be distributed as soon as it is available.

VI. New Business
A. Presentation from Office of Information Technology:  

Frank Ohrtman distributed a power point on the activities of the Office of Information Technology since his initial presentation a year ago.  His presentation included the following:

· The SCAN project is the gold standard of local technical planning teams

· The survey of community anchor institutions leads the state.

· Get the word gigabyte in your vocabulary.  It is possible for all communities and mentioned that Cortez had that amount of bandwidth.  Jay reported that Cortez had the bandwidth bunt not the physical infrastructure to support it.

· Compare public and private sector demand

· Assess demand— what are you buying and what you would really like it to have?

· Aggregate demand— what would you really buy if you could?

· He provided a lot of examples of what was going on in other communities.  For example, the Valley can’t buy enough bandwidth for their needs (Adam State College).

· Electric co-op partnerships are a good model (i.e. Fast Track) – Jay said that co-ops have a more monopolistic take on broadband rather than a free market.  This doesn’t always help.

· The Bottom Up Plan states access to capital and telecommunications as priorities.

· Leverage disruptive technologies (cheaper, simpler and smaller to use) i.e.: using fixed wireless over Wolf Creek is much cheaper than laying fiber.

· Use transportation funds to support telecom infrastructure.

· Middle mile is a challenge (need redundant, abundant and affordable).

· Having one middle mile provider makes a network vulnerable.

· There are seven regional networks state wide.

· Cortez is a pioneer for a carrier neutral location.  Frank also provided an example of Salida.

· Jay mentioned that communities can’t fund telecom projects because money such as from DoLA is used to balance the State budget.  Asked Frank to advocate for returning the funds.

· Ron asked what the State could do to help Silverton in their efforts. 

· Frank brought up an idea that the County Assessor could fund a project/carry a loan and that  communities need to think outside the box

· Willy said he didn’t see how, but in terms of fiber, argued why Silverton needed to pay if it was guaranteed to every county.  This is something that the State could help with.
B. Conflict of Interest:

Dr Rick wanted to disclose that he is helping the City of Cortez with their telecommunications system.  However, no SCAN money or match is being used to fund his position, and it is limited in scope.  Jay confirmed this.  Dr. Rick also mentioned that after consultation with the Eagle Net attorney, they decided to have Eagle Net present at a later date.  Since Eagle Net is potentially a vendor, being part of a public meeting is not advisable at this time.   The relationship in the future could be a vendor or a partner.  They may want to sell services to schools but also to a member of the SWCCOG.  Ed mentioned that the SWCCOG members should have received a copy of the SWCCOG position paper that was sent to Eagle Net.  Jason Wells asked whether Eagle Net would be subject to the Qwest bill if they claimed to be a local government.  There was discussion and interest around this.

C. SWCCOG Attorney: 

 The SWCCOG is running into conflicts of interest with their telecom attorneys as they can’t provide advice to the SWCCOG when they represent other clients. Ed asked about getting some general counsel.  Greg asked what the procurement policies say about getting bids under a certain amount.  There is some money in the budget for attorney fees.  The consensus was to follow the procurement policies and Laura will ask the governments who they use for legal counsel.

D. Announcements
Service First—Willy Tookey expressed San Juan County’s concern about the US Forest Service and the Bureau of Land Management ending dual designation of authority.  Willy said that worked really well for them.  Other SWCCOG members agreed. John Whitney said that the effective date is September 30th.  He is hearing from several groups expressing concern, especially because there wasn’t any “heads up”.  He said their office asked for further explanation, but haven’t received any.  Willy asked if the SWCCOG could submit a letter to their elected delegation.  Greg said that he needs to run it by his elected officials.  Laura thought that Club 20 had written a letter that she could forward.  Laura will distribute information to the group to bring to their elected officials.  Shawn offered that the Legislative Committee meet and draft a letter, pending approval at the July 15th meeting. Willy suggested putting this on the beginning of the agenda.

Ken Charles announced that Sam Burns is leaving the Office of Community Services.  He brought several boxes of files on community projects if anyone was interested.  He said many of the projects are the same ones we are working on now.

Ron mentioned that the National League of Cities has an insurance company for water and sewer services.  The City of Durango was interested in bringing them here to get information, but offered to schedule a time where the other governments could also participate.  He suggested a SWCCOG meeting.  Jay said that it would be nice to learn about a reputable one since there are so many groups out there.  Jay Harrington made the motion and Shawn Nau seconded that they be put on the September agenda.  The motion passed with all in favor.
The group expressed thanks for Jay’s work on the SWCCOG and that he was going to be missed.  

B. Next meeting dates 

The meeting dates were set for July 15 – Telecommunications, Friday, August 5th, and Friday September 9th.

VIII. Adjourn
The meeting adjourned at 3:30 PM.

Minutes submitted by Laura Lewis Marchino
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